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PHOTOCLINIC

A 63-year-old man with hypertension was 
prescribed amlodipine for blood pressure 
control. Three days after initiating treat-
ment, he developed an extremely pruritic 
rash on his back. Two steroid injections 
were administered at an urgent care clin-
ic 1 day apart, and the patient was started 
on methylprednisolone. He experienced 
little improvement of his symptoms and 
was referred by his primary care physi-
cian for further allergy evaluation, where 
he presented to our clinic. 

The patient had been living by himself, 
denied use of new soaps or detergents, 
denied use of lotions or creams, and 
denied any other recent skin lesions, 
atopic symptoms, or urticaria. At the time 
of onset of the rash, the patient had taken 
levothyroxine, pravastatin, omeprazole, 
metoprolol, and amlodipine.

Physical examination
Multiple discrete discoid, erythema-

tous, maculopapular patches with fine 
scales covered most of the back. The 

skin in between each lesion was clear 
(Figure 1). Neither mucous membrane 

involvement nor systemic symptoms were 
reported. 

The amlodipine was discontinued and 
replaced with hydrochlorothiazide. He 
was prescribed H1- and H2-antagonists, 
as well as a tapering course of pred-
nisone. A skin biopsy was performed 
and sent for evaluation. An aeroallergen 
skin test and food allergy skin test were 
performed, results of which did not show 
any significant sensitization. Patch testing 
was also performed, but results did not 
show any significant positive reactions.

After stopping a second course of pred-
nisone, the patient again experienced pru-
ritus but with very gradual improvement of 
the rash. At that point, the rash was further 
controlled by topical steroids mixed with 
over-the-counter topical emollients.
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Figure 1. Multiple discrete discoid, erythematous, maculopapular patches with fine scales were 
noted on the patient’s back.
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The results of the skin biopsy returned 
and revealed the presence of hyperker-
atosis with parakeratosis, serum overly-
ing the epidermis, spongiosis, irregular 
psoriasiform hyperplasia, and a brisk 
superficial perivascular lymphocytic infil-
trate with eosinophils. These results were 
suggestive of subacute eczematous and 
spongiotic dermatitis of a drug reaction 
with no evidence of vasculitis. Upon with-
drawal of amlodipine, the patient’s rash 
gradually improved to complete resolu-
tion without any residue over 8 months 
(Figure 2).

Discussion
Calcium channel blockers (CCBs) are 

frequently used to treat cardiovascular 
diseases such as hypertension; am-
lodipine is one of the most frequently 
prescribed CCBs.1 Previous studies of 
adverse drug reactions associated with 
antihypertensive medications have shown 
that CCBs were the most common cause 
of adverse drug reactions.2 Both allergic 
and nonallergic adverse drug reactions 
have been reported, such as flushing, 
gingival hyperplasia, gynecomastia, 
and cutaneous adverse drug reactions.3 

There is a wide spectrum of cutaneous 
reactions to CCBs, ranging from isolated 
maculopapular rash to erythema multi-
forme major and toxic epidermal necroly-
sis.4 Among the CCBs, diltiazem has 
the highest rate of triggering cutaneous 
hypersensitivity, while dihydropyridines 
such as amlodipine have lower rates.5 
Drug-induced hypersensitivity reactions 
to amlodipine are rare, but associations 
between CCBs and cutaneous adverse 
drug reactions have been reported.6-8 We 
describe a case of a discoid eczematous 
adverse drug reaction that started a few 
days after initiation of amlodipine for 
hypertension and took 8 months after 
discontinuation of the drug to resolve 
completely.

Amlodipine was suggested as the 
triggering agent because of the temporal 
relation between its initiation and the 
development of our patient’s rash. Cau-
sality was supported by a biopsy, which 
showed findings consistent with a possi-
ble drug reaction. Contact dermatitis was 
considered but excluded by negative skin 
patch testing. Psoriasis was considered 
based on histopathologic findings but 
was excluded because of a lack of typical 

physical examination findings, such as 
silvery scale.

Cutaneous adverse drug reactions 
triggered by amlodipine have been rarely 
reported. Flushing, a nonallergic process, 
is the most common cutaneous adverse 
effect; urticaria and an erythematous 
maculopapular rash are the most com-
mon allergic reactions.9

Although CCB-induced cutaneous ad-
verse drug reactions have been studied, 
most studies are limited to a few case re-
ports. One study was conducted between 
January 2004 and December 2010 in 
Thailand and showed that out of 996,583 
CCB prescriptions, only 46 patients 
had developed cutaneous adverse drug 
reactions, with maculopapular rash being 
the most common dermatologic manifes-
tation at 41.7%.3 Diltiazem had the highest 
rate of cutaneous adverse drug reactions 
per million prescriptions compared with 
other CCBs.3

It is of clinical importance to mention 
the duration of complete resolution of our 
patient’s rash. Eight months is consid-
erably long compared with the average 
duration of resolution of most drug-in-
duced eruptions (ie, 1-2 weeks). A search 
of the literature did not return any cases 
of prolonged drug eruption beyond a 
couple months.

Conclusions
Amlodipine-induced eczematous 

cutaneous adverse drug reactions should 
not be considered uncommon and should 
be considered when multiple drugs are 
being taken. Moreover, patients should 
be advised of the possible prolonged du-
ration of resolution of the rash regardless 
of additional medical management of the 
symptoms.
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